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EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
Meeting held: 10th September 2014
Present:
Councillor Russell Roberts (Chair)


Councillors Steve Bellamy, Michael Brown, Lloyd Bunday, Ian Jelley, Christopher Lamb, Jan Smith and Derek Zanger

Also Present
Councillors Linda Adams, June Derbyshire, Terry Freer, David Soans, Michael Tebbutt and Jonathan West.
14.EX.17
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Dearing.

14.EX.18
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 16th July 2014 be approved and signed as a correct record.
14.EX.19
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None.
14.EX.20
THE COUNCIL'S WORK PROGRAMME

The draft Work Programme to be published on 11th September 2014 was noted, having been previously emailed to members.
14.EX.21
SUITE 16 AND ECONOMIC REGENERATION

A report was submitted which provided an update to the Executive in relation to the following:
· A briefing on how the Council was utilising Social Media to advertise and inform
· An update on the delivery programme for Public Realm Phase 4

· A brief summary of Assisted Area Status and how the Council was seeking to ensure it benefited from it

· An update on how the Purple Flag project was progressing

The report was supplemented by a presentation.

Councillor Michael Tebbutt addressed the Executive, welcoming the success in achieving Assisted Area Status for Kettering.  He urged the Executive to receive more regular reports on recent business activity and events in the three A6 towns as well as in Kettering.

In discussion, members welcomed the report. It was noted that Assisted Area Status would help progress occupation of empty shop units and draw businesses into the town.
The success of Summer Activities on the Market Place was welcomed, and it was noted that an additional restaurant had opened recently.
RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the approach to Social Media usage and the success it is already delivering be recognised; 

(ii)
the delivery of Public Realm Phase 4 be supported;

(iii)
news that parts of Kettering will be within a new Assisted Area Status be welcomed; and

(iv)
continued progress towards achieving Purple Flag status for Kettering Town Centre be noted.
14.EX.22
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET

A report was submitted which:

(Part A)

(a)
provided Members with a further case study on the success the Council has had from lobbying and being one of the lead authorities/advisors at a national level;
(b)
reminded Members of the Council's medium term financial strategy and associated guiding principles and the recently approved Prioritisation 'Golden Rules';
(c)
provided a revised medium term budget model illustrating the levels of savings that may be required over the coming years and highlighted the significant financial challenges facing the Council;
(Part B)

(d)
reminded members of the background to (and previous decisions in relation to) the operation of the current Council Tax Support Scheme;

(e)
outlined the estimated financial implications of the Council Tax Support Scheme (from next year); and

(f)
outlined the policy options that were available to the Council to ensure that the Council's medium term guiding principles were adhered to and sought endorsement of the options for consultation purposes.

It was noted that the Autumn Statement was due to be published by the Government on 3rd December, when the level of grant for the forthcoming financial year would be announced. Members felt that although the budget model reflected an indicative grant allocation for 2015/16, it would be difficult to predict actual figures due to particular volatility in the Business Rates Retention Scheme and the Council Tax Support Scheme.

In discussion, Members agreed that from 2015/16 onwards it would be difficult to adhere to the 'Triple 000' budget that had been achieved in the past due to added financial pressures. There would be a need to look at additional sources of income as well as other measures to reduce costs.  However, Members felt that the Council was in a good position compared to many other local authorities and would do all it could be minimise financial pressures.


Alternative Options


Members considered the following two options for moving forward in relation to Council Tax Support:-

Option 1
Adjust the level of the Taper based on the 'annual cost' of the Council Tax Support Scheme.

Option 2
Adjust the level of the Taper based on the 'cumulative cost' of the Council Tax Support Scheme over the medium term (3 years).

RESOLVED
that the Executive:-
(i)
commends all those associated with securing additional funding for Kettering Borough and the County;

(ii)
notes the following:-

(a)
the Council's Medium Term Financial Strategy and associated guiding principles

(b)
the Council's current Medium Term Financial Forecast and the progress being made for the delivery of efficiency savings for 2015/16 and future years

(c)
the significant uncertainty facing the Council as outlined in paragraph 4.1 of the report;

(iii)
agree to consult on the two options (outlined in the report) for the future operation of the Local Council Tax Support Scheme as outlined in paragraph 5.11; and
(iv)
not to express a preferred option at this stage in the process.
(Councillor Roberts declared a personal interest in the following item as a member of Barton Seagrave Parish Council)
14.EX.23
COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE REVIEW

A report was submitted which provided members with the results of the initial public consultation undertaken as part of the Community Governance Review. Members were requested to consider and formulate the final Community Governance Review proposals for recommendation to Council on 24th September 2014.


Comments made by the Research and Development Committee at its meeting on 2nd September were noted.  The Committee had made one recommendation that the Pipewell Ward, currently in the parish of Wilbarston, be transferred to Rushton Parish Council.

Alternative Options

Members considered the following options for recommendation to Council.  It was noted that the recommendations of Full Council on 24th September would be subject to further public consultation, which would take place from 1st October and 30th November 2014.


Barton Seagrave
	Option A
	Option B
	Comments

	Retain the existing two ward parish.
	Removal of the ward boundary between St Botolph’s ward and Seagrave ward to create a single eight seat parish council.
	The Parish Council made the request for removal of the ward boundary, thereby favouring Option B. One consultation response was received favouring Option B.




Broughton
	Option A
	Option B
	Comments

	Broughton Parish Council to remain with 11 seats
	To reduce the number of seats on  Broughton Parish Council to a lesser number
	One response was received from Broughton Parish Council favouring Option A.


Burton Latimer
	Option A
	Option B
	Comments

	Retain the existing two ward parish.
	Removal of the ward boundary between Latimer ward and Plessy ward to create a single eight seat parish council.
	The Parish Council made the request for removal of the ward boundary, thereby favouring Option B. No further responses were received.




Cranford
	Option A
	Option B
	Comments

	To take no action in regard to altering the parish boundary
	To potentially undertake a Cranford-specific Community Governance Review regarding the possibility of redrawing of the parish boundary to reflect the needs of the community once the East Kettering Development hits a trigger point of 200 electors or at 1st January 2018, whichever is the earlier.  


	Discussions with Cranford Parish Council clerk have indicated the Parish Council favour Option B. One further response was received requesting redrawing of the parish boundary to the Alledge Brook. 



Cransley and Mawsley
	Option A
	Option B
	Comments

	To retain the existing parish boundary.
	To re-draw the boundary between Cransley and Mawsley to take account of where building in Mawsley has taken place over the existing boundary between the two parishes.


	One response was received from Cransley Parish Council who favoured Option B



Geddington, Newton and Little Oakley
	
Option A
	Option B
	Comments

	Geddington, Newton and Little Oakley Parish Council to remain with 13 seats
	To reduce the number of seats on  Geddington, Newton and Little Oakley Parish Council from 13 to 11.
	The parish council favoured Option A. One further response favoured a modified version of Option B, reducing elected member numbers by one.





Rushden and Wilbarston (Pipewell)
	Option A
	Option B
	Comments

	Pipewell to remain as a ward of Wilbarston Parish Council with no change.
	The Pipewell Ward, currently in the Parish of Wilbarston be transferred to Rushton Parish Council.
	33 responses were received, 23 stating a preference for Option B.  Additionally, two petitions were received from Rushton and Pipewell residents with all signatories in favour of Option B. Wilbarston Parish Council favour Option A.


RESOLVED
that the comments received as part of the public consultation and from the Research and Development Committee held on 2nd September 2014 be noted; and 

RECOMMENDED 
that the following options be considered by full Council on 24th September 2014:-

(a)
Barton Seagrave: Option B (removal of the ward boundary between St Botolph's Ward and Seagrave Ward to create a single eight seat Parish Council).

(b)
Broughton: Option A (Broughton Parish Council to remain with 11 seats).
(c)
Burton Latimer: Option B (Removal of the ward boundary between Latimer ward and Plessy ward to create a single 12 seat Parish Council).
(d)
Cranford: Option B (To potentially undertake a Cranford-specific Community Governance Review regarding the possibility of redrawing of the parish boundary to reflect the needs of the community once the East Kettering Development hits a trigger point of 200 electors or at 1st January 2018, whichever is the earlier)

(e)
Cransley and Mawsley: Option B (To re-draw the boundary between Cransley and Mawsley to take account of where building in Mawsley has taken place over the existing boundary between the two parishes)

(f)
Geddington, Newton and Little Oakley: Option A (Geddington, Newton and Little Oakley Parish Council to remain with 13 seats)

(g)
Rushton and Wilbarston (Pipewell): Option B (The Pipewell Ward, currently in the Parish of Wilbarston, be transferred to Rushton Parish Council).
14.EX.24
POLLING PLACE AND POLLING DISTRICT REVIEW


A report was submitted which notified members of the Executive in respect of the Polling Place and Polling District review and provided details of the Research and Development Committee's recommendations in respect of it.


It was noted that It was a legal requirement that Returning Officers review the polling districts and polling places within their Council area every five years.


RESOLVED
that the process for the Polling Place and Polling District Review be noted and agreed.
14.EX.25
NEWLAND STREET BUS SHELTERS


A report was submitted which sought approval to accept forward funding for the replacement of bus shelters in Newland Street and agreement to a suitable repayment schedule.


Alternative Options

Option 1
That Ellandi would make £180,000 available now, to the Borough Council, as an interest-free loan (to facilitate the project to go ahead as soon as possible);


That the Borough Council repays the loan in three equal annual instalments of £60,000 commencing on the first anniversary of the loan.

Option 2
That the Council find £180,000 in this year's capital programme and be refunded over the next three years from the West Hill Development, which would be a more expensive solution as the Council would have the cashflow risk of the £180,000 in full.

Members considered that the offer by Ellandi would enable the aspect in Newland Street to be improved and therefore it would improve the prospects of attracting new retailers into town and provide better conditions for bus passengers and pedestrians, all of which could have a positive impact on regeneration and the Business Rates Retention Scheme.

In addition, as the Council had a shared property ownership with Newlands in respect of the Gold Street shops, anything which improved the profitability of the centre and the town centre retail area as a whole also had a financial benefit to the Council.
RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
a loan in the sum of £180,000 from Ellandi towards the cost of replacement bus shelters in Newland Street be accepted;

(ii)
the loan be repaid in equal instalments of £60,000 over three years commencing on the first anniversary of the loan;

(iii)
the expenditure be met from future S106 payments arising out of the West Hill development;

 (iv)
provision be made within future years' capital programmes to account for the expenditure and income; and

(v)
the Head of Democratic and Legal Services be authorised to negotiate, agree and enter into any agreement required by Ellandi for the loan.

14.EX.26
AMENDMENT OF OFF-STREET PARKING ORDER


A report was submitted which sought approval for the consultation on an amendment to the Kettering Borough Council Off Street Parking Places Order and delegate responsibility for completion of the order to the Head of Democratic and Legal Services.  It was noted there was no intention to alter the charging status of car parks.


It was noted that the revised Order would update payment methods, include provision for the application of the off-street parking order to additional areas of land and would also specifically include provision for enforcing parking outside of the marked bays within the Council's car parks, as well as against non-blue badge holders parking in marked disabled bays.  Updated site maps for all the Borough Council's parking locations would also be included.
RESOLVED
that:-

(a)
statutory consultation on the proposed Amendment Order to the Kettering Borough Council (Off Street Parking Places) Order be undertaken;

(b)
authority be delegated for the completion of the Order and any minor amendments to given to the Head of Democratic and Legal Service, in consultation with the portfolio holder

14.EX.27
FORMER LAWRENCE'S FACTORY SITE – MARKETING


A report was submitted which sought the approval of the Executive to commence a marketing process to obtain offers for the potential disposal of the Lawrence's factory site by freehold purchase for the future development of the site.


Councillor Soans addressed the Executive on behalf of Desborough Town Council and as Chair of Desborough Town Centre Partnership.  Councillor Soans advised the Executive that residents in Desborough were keen to see this site developed and be consulted on various options for development.


Councillor Tebbutt also addressed the Executive and spoke in support of development of the site for retail units.


It was noted that consideration of the report at this stage was only in relation to agreeing the commencement of the process to consider the possible uses for the site. A further report would be brought to the Executive when the outcome of the marketing exercise was known. The Council, as land owner and owner of other assets within the town, would also have the opportunity to consider any other opportunities that were worth exploring further to develop the site at the next stage in the process.

RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
offers be obtained from the open market for the freehold disposal of the site; and

(ii)
a further report on the outcome of the exercise and the options for development of the site be brought back to the Executive for consideration
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 7.50 pm)

Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

AI
Executive Committee No. 1
10.9.14

